






 

 

 

Auditor General’s report and audit opinion 
I certify that I have completed the audit of the Annual Return for the year ended 31 
March 2024 of Caldicot Town Council. My audit has been conducted on behalf of 
the Auditor General for Wales and in accordance with the requirements of the Public 
Audit (Wales) Act 2004 and guidance issued by the Auditor General for Wales. 

Audit opinion: Unqualified 

On the basis of my audit, in my opinion no matters have come to my attention to give 
cause for concern that, in any material respect, the information reported in this 
Annual Return: 

• has not been prepared in accordance with proper practices; 
• that relevant legislative and regulatory requirements have not been met; 
• is not consistent with the Council’s governance arrangements; and 
• that the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure 

economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. 

Other matters and recommendations 

I draw the Council’s attention to the following matters and recommendations which 
do not affect my audit opinion but should be addressed by the Council.  

Extraordinary and urgent meeting 

I note that the Council holds a comparatively large number of extraordinary or urgent 
meetings. My review of the minutes of these meetings identified the following issues: 

• In many cases, the matters discussed at these meetings do not appear to be 
particularly urgent and may therefore, be better considered at the regular 
Council meetings e.g. the precept was discussed at an extraordinary meeting 
held on 14 January 2025 when there was a regular Council on 29 January.  

• Some of the meetings were inquorate i.e. there were not enough members 
present to make a lawful decision. For example, at the ‘Extremely Urgent 
Meeting’ held on 2 November 2023, a decision was taken to implement a pay 
award. However, only four members were present when the quorum is six 
members. In any case, the staff contracts are linked to the national scale and 
therefore the pay award could have been reviewed at the estimates meeting 
on 14 November 2023 or the full Council meeting on 29 November 2023.  
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Budget setting and reserves 

The Local Government Finance Act 1992 requires the Council to calculate its budget 
requirement before it sets its precept for the year. The precept is the calculated net 
budget requirement. The Act specifies how the Council is to calculate its budget 
requirement and this calculation must include consideration of the Council’s reserves.  

Although the budget report presented to the Estimates meeting included a schedule 
of reserves, it is unclear how this impacted on the overall budget. 

We recommend that the Council clearly sets out the impact of its budget on the 
accumulated funds carried forward.  

There are no further matters I wish to draw to the Council’s attention. 

 

 
Deryck Evans, Audit Manager, Audit Wales 
For and on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales 

Date 22/05/2025 
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